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Re: Response to Coalition to Preserve LA Letter: Council File 18-0269-S1 and 18-0269  
 

Dear Honorable City Councilmembers: 

This firm represents Lightstone DTLA LLC ("Applicant") regarding the Fig+Pico Conference 
Center Hotels project ("Project") located in the South Park area of the City of Los Angeles 
("City").  The Project creates up to 1,153 hotel rooms and approximately 13,145 square feet of 
retail uses within two hotel towers located directly east of the Los Angeles Convention Center 
(“LACC”) and adjacent to the Metro Pico Station.  This letter responds to a questionable and 
late-hit letter submitted by the Coalition to Preserve LA (“Coalition”) on June 18, 2018 
objecting to the Project.  We demonstrate below that the Coalition letter lacks merit and 
smacks of California Environmental Quality Act (“CEQA”) abuse.       

The City has completed nearly three years of administrative procedure for the Project. The 
City has already certified the Environmental Impact Report (“EIR”) and approved the Project 
and its entitlements.  The City has filed several Notices of Determination regarding its 
approvals, and certain statute of limitations have expired.  At this time, the only item that 
remains open for City action is the final read of the Development Agreement and the Sign 
District ordinance as to form and legality.  The Coalition did not object or appeal at any point in 
the past, and has failed to exhaust its administrative remedies.     

We also point out that the Coalition is an anti-development shell organization.  With respect to 
this Project, its arguable whether the Coalition has legal standing to challenge.  More 
generally, the Coalition is integrally intertwined with the AIDS Healthcare Foundation ("AHF"), 
which has illicitly waged war against the City’s land use practices and projects.  In doing so, 
AHF has strayed far from its stated mission to rid the world of AIDS.  Propping up the 
Coalition, as AHF’s anti-development front, is no less distasteful.   

A few simple points tell the story behind the front.  For example, the attorney who prepared the 
Coalition’s letter (Liza M. Brereton) is AHF’s in-house lawyer.  The Coalition’s own letterhead 
contains the office address for AHF’s legal department.  The Coalition (via Jill Stewart: 
Coalition Executive Director) and AHF (via Michael Weinstein: AHF President) currently 
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partner to oppose other important developments in the City.  For this Project, it is apparent that 
the Coalition lost sight of even its own mission (genuine or not) to advocate for smart land use 
planning.  See Exhibit 1: Coalition Background Information.  As a side note, we point out that 
the old articles (regarding signage) attached to the Coalition’s letter are from Ms. Stewart’s 
prior employer the LA Weekly newspaper.  All in all, the facts demonstrate that the Coalition’s 
attempts to oppose the Project are in bad faith, let alone lacking legal merit.      

Unfortunately, CEQA abuse like this is common.  We incorporate by reference "In the Name of 
the Environment: How Litigation Abuse Under the California Environmental Quality Act 
Undermines California’s Environmental, Social Equity, and Economic Priorities – and 
Proposed Reforms to Protect the Environment from CEQA Litigation Abuse" by Holland & 
Knight, if needed to illustrate the extent of abuse.  These tactics, however, typically fail in the 
face of lawful process and substantive compliance with applicable law.  The City and the 
Project have done both here.   

The responses below prove that the Coalition’s letter is baseless.   

We respectfully request the Planning and Land Use Management ("PLUM") Committee and 
City Council approve the Development Agreement and Sign District ordinance as to form and 
legality at the hearings on July 3, 2018 to conclude this administrative process. 

I.  DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT 

After nearly three years of administrative procedure – with zero involvement from the Coalition 
– it now ironically claims that the notice for the Development Agreement harms public 
participation in the process.  Specifically, the Coalition objects to the lawful City Council action 
that shortened the notice period before public hearing from 24 to 10 days.  State law 
(Government Code Section 65091) permits such action.  It should also be noted that the 10-
day notice issue raised by the Coalition is merely the notice period for the final hearing as to 
the form and legality of the Development Agreement.  The City Council previously acted upon 
the substance of the Development Agreement on May 18, 2018 and instructed the City 
Attorney to prepare the ordinance authorizing execution of the Development Agreement by the 
parties.   

In addition, the Development Agreement has been available for public review and comment for 
nearly four months.  The City attached a copy of the draft Development Agreement to its staff 
report for the March 8, 2018 City Planning Commission hearing.  Further iterations of the 
Development Agreement have been available to the public since May 10, 2018 in advance of 
the May 15, 2018 PLUM Committee hearing.  Moreover, the City held three hearings (i.e., City 
Planning Commission, the PLUM Committee, and full City Council) to consider the 
Development Agreement.  There has been no legitimate opposition to it.  And, the Coalition 
was absent from all hearings, did not utter a word, or submit any correspondence regarding 
the Development Agreement or the associated public process.  So, the Coalition’s late 
argument that the City designed the notice process to quash public participation is simply 
frivolous. 

Finally, the Coalition’s objection to the 10-year term of the Development Agreement barely 
warrants a response.  Nonetheless, we point out that a 10-year term for Development 
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Agreement is common practice in the City and is an absolutely reasonable term for securing 
vested rights in cyclical real estate markets.  Similarly weak, the Coalition’s claim that there 
are not sufficient public benefits associated with the Development Agreement fails because 
the Development Agreement and Project: (1) provide over $1.3 million in direct public benefit 
payments and improvements; (2) create thousands of temporary and permanent jobs; and (3) 
generate approximately $158 million in net new revenue for the City, amongst numerous other 
public benefits associated with the development. 

II.  HOTEL DEVELOPMENT INCENTIVE AGREEMENT 

Without any evidence, the Coalition makes several claims that the public subsidy for the 
Project is improper and unsupported.  Strong facts and substantial evidence demonstrate that 
the complete opposite is true.  Council File No. 16-0073 (the contents of which we incorporate 
herein by reference) is chock-full of financial analyses and documents that prove the Hotel 
Development Incentive Agreement ("HDIA") is warranted.    

Initially, the Coalition claims the subsidy is government waste and does not have a public 
benefit.  Simply put, the HDIA creates revenue for the City regardless of the subsidy 
component.  The financial facts include, but are not limited to: (a) the Project will generate 
$12.5 million in net new revenue for the City in its first year, compared to $174,000 that the 
site generates annually for the City currently; (b) even with the subsidy that the Coalition 
complains about, the Project provides $158 million net present value to the City during a 25-
year operating period; and (c) the Project helps recapture billions of dollars of lost revenue that 
the City forgoes due to inadequate hotel rooms near the LACC, as concluded by the Los 
Angeles Tourism & Convention Board.  Therefore, the public subsidy in the HDIA cannot be 
considered government waste. 

The HDIA is also justified by substantial public benefits.  In its November 21, 2017 report, the 
Chief Legislative Analyst ("CLA") found that the Project includes, at least, the following public 
benefits: (a) substantial job creation; (b) critical hotel support for the LACC; (c) living wage and 
local hire elements for employees; (d) union labor agreements and benefits; and (e) room 
block agreements for the 2028 Olympic and Paralympic Games.  These benefits are in 
addition to the financial resources (described above) that flow into the City’s General Fund, 
which can also be used for public benefits.          

Next, with no evidence, the Coalition argues there is no financing gap.  The City hired an 
independent financial analyst to determine whether the Project was feasible.  The November 
17, 2017 report from Keyser Marston Associates concluded that there was a major finance 
gap and the Project was infeasible without a public subsidy.  This conclusion is backed by 
detailed financial modeling, market data, and development costs.  Accordingly, the Coalition 
simply has no basis for its claim. 

The Coalition tries to bootstrap in an argument that the public subsidy is improper because of 
homelessness issues in the City.  That is a red herring.  The two issues (homelessness 
compared to hotel development subsidy) are separate and distinct.  This typical tactic of the 
Coalition to taint a project with unrelated, hot-button political issues, is deceitful.  As proven 
above, the Project substantially increases revenues for the City, which can be applied to a 
multitude of pubic concerns.  Thus, we suggest that any administrative or judicial 
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decisionmaker ponder the legitimacy of the Coalition’s claims within the context of their tactical 
approach.   

We close by noting that the Coalition did not object to the HDIA during the administrative 
process and it was approved long ago.   

III.  SALE OF CITY-OWNED PROPERTY 

The Coalition’s objection to the sale of City property is not legally or factually grounded.  The 
Coalition essentially raises two issues (i.e., surplus property process and market value) that 
effectively expose its unawareness of the procedure the City has completed for this sale.  The 
Coalition also rambles through a hodgepodge of irrelevant statistics about home prices and 
rent increases, as a basis for its objection to the sale of property for a hotel development, 
which again illustrates the weakness of the Coalition’s position.  Council File No. 16-0073 (the 
contents of which we incorporate herein by reference) contains substantial evidence that 
rebuts each of the Coalition’s claims.         

Regarding surplus property, the Coalition incorrectly claims the City avoided the notice 
process required by Government Code Section 54220.  On April 16, 2018, the City 
Administrative Officer provided a comprehensive report on the sale process to date.  It 
contains Exhibit II: 54220 Notices Sent, which has numerous notices to local and state entities 
regarding the potential sale.  No objections to the sale were received.  The City complied.  
Generally, regarding the holistic surplus property sale process, including Request for 
Proposals ("RFP"), we reference back to the City Administrative Officer report that provides a 
history of the property from 1969 to 2018, explains the associated RFP process, and justifies 
the current sale.  In short, there have been no other potential buyers or developers that would 
acquire the property despite the City’s attempts to dispose of it.  Thus, there is no merit in the 
Coalition’s claim.                         

Regarding market value, the Coalition incorrectly claims that the sale price was based on a 
2012 appraisal and is thereby not an accurate market value.  That is flatly false.  Valentine 
Appraisal & Associates prepared an appraisal in November 2016 that established the market 
value of the city-owned parcel as $9.6 million.  The purchase and sale agreement requires the 
Applicant to pay the appraised value for the city-owned land.  Thus, there is no merit in the 
Coalition claim.               

IV.  GENERAL PLAN AMENDMENT AND ZONE AND HEIGHT DISTRICT CHANGE 

The Coalition asserts several unsupportable claims related to the City-initiated General Plan 
Amendment and Zone and Height District changes.  We respond to each claim below. 

First, the Coalition claims that the Project has significant land use impacts.  The Draft EIR 
analyzed land use impacts in Section 4.7.  It explained clearly that a project is considered 
consistent with the provisions and general policies of an applicable City or regional land use 
plan if it is consistent with the overall intent of the plan and would not preclude the attainment 
of its primary goals.  In addition, after detailed analysis of adopted plans, it concluded that the 
entitlements ensure consistency between applicable land use designations and zoning.  
Accordingly, the EIR correctly found that land use impacts are less than significant.  Therefore, 
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the analysis in the EIR, and the City findings supporting certification of it, outweigh the 
Coalition’s hollow claim.   

Second, the Coalition incorrectly asserts that the zoning analysis in the EIR (regarding 
removal of the D limitation) only compared the Project to the un-adopted Central City 
Community Plan Update.  That is simply not true.  The EIR analyzed the Project compared to 
the adopted Central City Community Plan.  See pages 4.7-37-40 of the Draft EIR.  Then, in 
addition, and to provide the decisionmakers with context regarding how the Project relates to 
the City’s pending DTLA 2040 plans, the Draft EIR provided a forward-looking consistency 
comparison of the Project to the pending Central City Community Plan Update.  In other 
words, the Draft EIR provided two levels of analysis (i.e., adopted plans and pending plans) 
that robustly goes above and beyond the legal requirements of CEQA.      

Third, the Coalition claims that the General Plan Amendment improperly usurps the Transfer 
of Floor Area Rights ("TFAR") Ordinance.  As explained in the Draft EIR and Final EIR, the 
City has the legislative power to use General Plan Amendments, and it is not bound to only 
use the TFAR Ordinance, to change land use designations and zoning.  In this case, the City 
exercised its authority to initiate and approve a General Plan Amendment.  And contrary to the 
Coalition’s related claim that it does not, the Project provides substantial public benefits, as 
discussed in the Development Agreement and HDIA sections above.  Therefore, the 
Coalition’s claims here fail legally and factually.        

Fourth, the Coalition claims that the General Plan Amendment violates City Charter Section 
555 and exceeds the City’s legislative powers.  The Coalition quotes Section 555, which 
states: "Amendment in Whole or in Part.  The General Plan may be amended in its entirety, by 
subject elements or parts of subject elements, or by geographic areas, provided that the part 
or area involved has significant social, economic or physical identity."  As discussed below, the 
City properly exercised its legislative authority here.     

The City Charter permits General Plan Amendments by geographic area.  It does not establish 
size parameters for such areas.  We also note that Section 11.5.6 of the Los Angeles 
Municipal Code (“LAMC”) provides that the General Plan may be amended by geographic 
areas or by portions of elements or areas.  A portion is considered an allotted part, a share, or 
a parcel.  Here, the Coalition generically claims that the area involved does not constitute a 
geographic area.  This circular reasoning runs contrary to numerous figures in the Draft EIR, 
and the many parcels identified on the tract map for the Project site, that show the geographic 
area subject to the General Plan Amendment. 

The Project site also has significant economic and physical identity.  The economic identity is 
significant as demonstrated in the November 17, 2017 report from Keyser Marston Associates 
and the April 23, 2018 report from the CLA.  The physical identity is also significant.  The 
Project site is not merely an abandoned remainder parcel with minimal physical presence.  It is 
approximately 1.22-acres of land prominently positioned at the front door of the LACC and 
adjacent to the Metro Pico Station.  The site is comprised of a series of parcels located at the 
epicenter of transit and convention activity in downtown.  The site is also the southern gateway 
to the Los Angeles Sports and Entertainment District (“LASED”) and encompasses the final 
parcels on the redevelopment superblocks that are redefining the character the South Park 
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district.  Therefore, the General Plan Amendment complies with Charter Section 555 and the 
City’s related findings (supported by evidence in the administrative record) are adequate.  

Lastly, the Coalition’s one-sentence claim that the Zone and Height District changes are 
improper, to the extent they are based on the General Plan Amendment, also fails for the 
reasons explained herein.    

V.  SIGN DISTRICT 

Without any supporting facts or evidence, the Coalition claims that the sign district is 
procedural and substantively improper under the LAMC and City Charter.  We demonstrate 
below why the Coalition’s claims regarding the sign district are meritless. 

First, the sign district contains sufficient area.  Section 13.11.B of the LAMC states that a sign 
district must contain no less than one block or three acres in area, whichever is the smaller.  
The sign district here contains approximately 4.35 acres, which satisfies the code requirement.   

Second, the City Council is the legislative body that initiated, and ultimately acts upon the final 
sign district provisions.  Section 12.32.S of the LAMC establishes that City Council is the 
legislative body entrusted with the power to approve sign districts.  The Planning Department 
and City Planning Commission (as raised in the Coalition letter) are only recommending 
bodies.  Therefore, the law and the inherent legislative power of the City Council permit 
amendments to the sign district provisions before a final City act to approve it.  We note that 
Section 558 of the City Charter further confirms the legislative power of the City Council over 
the recommending capacity of the lower decision-making entities in the administrative process.     

Moreover, the City made available to the public a draft of the sign district ordinance many 
months ago in the March 8, 2018 Planning Department Staff Report to the City Planning 
Commission.  In addition, the City made available to the public the sign plans and lighting 
technical report for the signs within the sign district nearly a year ago in September 2017.  
Further back, the City identified the sign district as part of the Project on December 22, 2016 in 
its Notice of Preparation of an EIR and at the public scoping meeting.  There have been 
numerous public hearings, statutory review periods, discussion of the sign district, and 
opportunities for unlimited testimony on the Project.  However, not once – during nearly three 
years of administrative review – did the Coalition speak or otherwise raise any issue with the 
sign district.  Hence, to now claim there was "not sufficient time for consideration" is false and 
in bad faith. 

Third, the Coalition’s claim that the sign district puts the public at risk is nonsense.  The sign 
district is located in downtown Los Angeles adjacent to the LASED, LACC, LA Live and 
Staples Center, and the Metro Pico Station.  These are bustling areas activated with dynamic 
large-scale signage that invigorates the character of the area.  The attractive pedestrian and 
mixed-use experience in the area is defined in part by the existing signage and lighting levels.  
See Exhibit 2: Existing Signage and Lighting.  In fact, the enhanced lighting from the Project 
and proposed sign district improve public safety.  See Exhibit 3: LAPD Letter, which states that 
enhanced lighting and digital displays are positive elements that improve the Project site from 
a crime and safety perspective.  
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Fourth, the Coalition’s claim that the sign district encroaches into R5 zoned areas 
misunderstands the law.  Section 13.11.B of the LAMC provides that a sign district can be 
located on properties in the C or M Zones, and R5 Zone properties that are designated as a 
Regional Center, Regional Commercial, or within any redevelopment project area.  The 
property within the sign district satisfies these zoning and land use criteria. 

Fifth, the Coalition posits that a few ten-year-old newspaper articles about billboards in 
suburban parts of the City are somehow relevant to the proposed sign district located in the 
urban core of downtown’s sports and entertainment district.  This is a failed attempt to 
mischaracterize the sign district and pretend that the lighting conditions around the sign district 
are dark and somehow analogous to ambient conditions in suburban neighborhoods.  Again, 
we reference Exhibit 2 above, which clearly illustrates that the sign district is similar to (and in 
several instances less intense than) the existing signage and lighting in the area.  The stark 
factual misstep by the Coalition indicates that its letter is geared more to smear the sign district 
and the City than to raise a legitimate interest.     

Similarly off base, and without any evidence, the Coalition claims that the City did not 
sufficiently study the impacts of the sign district.  This claim is flatly wrong.  As a fundamental 
legal point, Senate Bill 743 changed the requirements for analyzing environmental impacts 
related to aesthetics, for qualified projects, and determined that aesthetic impacts shall not be 
considered significant.  In addition, the Planning Department’s Zoning Information File No. 
2452 provides that visual resources, aesthetic character, shade and shadow, light and glare, 
and scenic vistas or any other aesthetic impact as defined in the LA CEQA Thresholds Guide 
shall not be considered an impact for qualified projects.  The Project is clearly qualified, as 
discussed in the Aesthetics section of the EIR.  And, the EIR contained a robust quantitative 
and qualitative analysis of the sign district, including a detailed lighting technical report that 
analyzed luminance levels in the area and for the proposed signs.  The analysis demonstrated 
that there were no significant impacts associated with the sign district.  Similarly, where 
relevant, the EIR analyzed the potential impacts of the sign district across a broad spectrum of 
environmental issue areas (including cumulative impacts) and universally found it did not 
create significant impacts.  Therefore, the Coalition’s claim to the contrary is unsupportable.        

VI.  AIR QUALITY AND GREENHOUSE GAS EMISSIONS 

Without any support, the Coalition claims that the EIR underestimates air quality and 
greenhouse gas ("GHG") impacts.  It appears that the Coalition simply copied-and-pasted a 
prior comment on the Draft EIR from hotel competitor American Life Inc.  As explained in the 
Final EIR, the air quality and GHG impact analysis is supported by comprehensive and 
accurate quantitative modeling and evidence.  The Coalition failed to raise any objections to 
the impact analysis before the City certified the EIR or approved the Project.  Accordingly, the 
Coalition arguments lack legal merit and standing.   
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In closing, we reiterate that legislative decisionmakers, and potential judges, should frown 
upon the dishonest tactics used by the Coalition.  The Applicant and the City have spent years 
complying with the rigorous requirements of the law.  A faulty late-hit letter by the Coalition 
cannot and will not change that reality.  Therefore, we look forward to a favorable and final City 
act to conclude the process.       

Very truly yours, 

 
James E. Pugh 
 

  for SHEPPARD, MULLIN, RICHTER & HAMPTON LLP 

Attachments 
 
SMRH:486803787.3 
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EXISTING SIGNAGE AND LIGHTING 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Large-Scale Animated Digital Displays 
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LAPD LETTER 






